

# **EDITORIAL**

# On violence against patients

#### **REMA NAGARAJAN**

The rape and murder of a trainee doctor in RG Kar Medical College in Kolkata on August 9, 2024, was a brutal crime but had nothing to do with patients or violence by patients or their attendants against health workers. The accused is a civic volunteer who is said to have frequented the hospital as a tout, fleecing patients by promising to get them a bed or help them get tests done for free or at discounted rates [1]. However, following the incident, the protests by doctors, mostly resident doctors' associations across the country, zeroed in on protection for doctors and health workers from violence and attacks by patients through a central law as one of their main demands [2].

While it is true that there are several reports of patients or their attendants attacking health workers, it raises the question — is violence against health workers one-sided or do patients also face violence from health workers? A Google Scholar search did not yield much in terms of studies on violence against patients in India. The help of health researchers with access to repositories of research articles such as PubMed and Scopus was sought and they found almost nothing on violence against patients, barring articles on obstetric violence, described as violence against women by healthcare providers during childbirth, and a few on violence against mentally ill patients.

#### Why violence in health facilities seems one-sided

"The literature is scarce. Why would perpetrators document their wrongs?" asked a health researcher. "Most healthcare research is done by health providers, and they are unlikely to research their own wrongdoings," remarked another. In short, health researchers have not found it important to study what patients experience when they seek healthcare [4]. In contrast, there is an avalanche of studies on the lack of safety of health workers, especially doctors and nurses, and on patients' or their attendants' violence against health personnel.

With few reports of patients being physically attacked, it is presumed that patients do not face violence. However, beyond gross underreporting, the kinds of violence that patients face also differ substantially. Poor pain management, procedures without anaesthesia, deliberately callous treatment like rough pelvic examination, withholding or not providing water or nutrition for extended periods of time, patients left in their excreta without being cleaned, threatening patients and their families with dire consequences, arrogant, rude and dismissive conduct, financial abuse and torture inflicted on patients and families with limited or no ability to pay, causing financial ruin through overcharging and unnecessary treatment and holding patients or dead bodies of patients hostage are all different forms of violence against patients [3, 5, 6]. Unless these are identified as violence and counted, and are spoken and written about, health personnel and the larger society will continue to believe that only verbal abuse or physical assault count as violence and that they are not commonly faced by patients.

#### Lack of agency

Patients are the least empowered in a health system and they do not have a lobby or an organised group to take to the streets to protest on their behalf. There are hardly any patient organisations in India at the national or state level that do sustained work on patient rights beyond groups working mostly on access to treatment for specific diseases. Moreover, being a patient is usually a temporary state, and patients and their families move on after the episode of illness and put their bad experiences behind them. They have neither the training nor the wherewithal to do systematic research on the abuse or violence they experience. Physicians might be hailed as advocates of patients, but no doctors' body has taken to the streets on the issue of patient safety or for their basic rights, and neither have other health personnel.

#### **Dictating terminology**

In the few studies that exist on the subject, even sexual assault or molestation of patients is described euphemistically as "sexual

Author: Rema Nagarajan (reema.nagarajan@gmail.com), Senior Journalist, Delhi, INDIA.

To cite: Nagarajan R. On violence against patients. Indian J Med Ethics. 2024 Oct-Dec; 9(4) NS: 261-264. DOI: 10.20529/IJME.2024.064

#### Copyright and license

© Indian Journal of Medical Ethics 2024: Open Access and Distributed under the Creative Commons license (CC BY-NC-ND 4.0), which permits only non-commercial and non-modified sharing in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.



boundary violations" and other kinds of misbehaviour by health workers is referred to as "non-sexual boundary violations" [7, 8, 9]. Medical personnel seem extremely reluctant, even outright hostile, to their abusive behaviour being termed as violence. The hegemonic power of doctors in dictating how their abusive behaviour is viewed by those suffering the abuse can be seen in how they resist even the use of the term "obstetric violence", with a preference for the term "mistreatment" [10, 11, 12].

Senior doctors who are 70-80 years old narrate the obstetric violence they witnessed during medical training in the 1960s and 70s. Yet, no one did anything about it till the concept of obstetric violence emerged from Latin America in the 1990s. In 1993, when the Network for Humanization of Labour and Birth in Brazil in its founding charter recognised "the circumstances of violence and harassment in which care happens," it still did not talk about violence, and instead, favoured terms such as "humanizing childbirth" and "promoting the human rights of women," because it feared a hostile reaction from doctors if it specifically mentioned "violence" [13]. Verbally abusing pregnant women in labour or their attendants, in the foulest language, slapping the women, doing unnecessary episiotomies (surgically cutting the vaginal wall during childbirth to enlarge the vaginal opening), or doing episiotomies and then stitching them up without anaesthesia [14,15], should not, according to doctors, be termed "violence." Doctors dare to dictate that such behaviour should be termed as "mistreatment" not "violence." — even though they do little to change/prevent the "mistreatment". The medical students of today will tell you that little has changed in labour rooms. After over three decades of documenting and researching obstetric violence, occurring across the world, there is no law against such horrific "mistreatment" of pregnant women and hence doctors continue with such practices. This indicates just how powerless patients are to prevent violence upon themselves.

The word/term for its violence towards patients that the medical community seems to be willing to accept is "abuse", as more articles emerge if one searches for the term "patient abuse". Patient abuse refers to the intentional harm of a patient, by a health worker, which can be physical, sexual, psychological, financial, or verbal abuse [4]. The same acts against a health worker would be termed "violence" or "assault, but when it happens to a patient, it is "abuse" [16, 17].

## Gaps in research

Even though the World Health Organization (WHO) has documented that rates of abuse of the elderly are high in institutions, with two in three staff reporting that they have committed such abuse in the past year, data on the extent of the problem are scarce [18]. The US-based International Association for Healthcare Security and Safety (IAHSS), mainly concerned with hospital security, also acknowledges in its paper on preventing patient abuse that there is a gap in the literature on the prevalence of elder abuse in hospitals, nursing homes and long-term care facilities. If literature on elder abuse in institutions is scant, IAHSS points out that "estimating the prevalence of patient abuse, as a whole, and among specific groups is difficult because of limited research and data on abuse among groups outside of the elderly population" [4]. In short, there is a glaring gap in research on patient abuse or violence against patients, not just in India, but internationally.

The WHO has a separate section on violence against health workers by patients and "high-risk visitors" but nothing on violence against patients by health workers [19]. The section on violence against health workers states: "Between 8% and 38% of health workers suffer physical violence at some point in their careers. ... Most violence is perpetrated by patients and visitors." In the same section, it is stated: "For emergency settings, WHO has also developed methods to systematically collect data on attacks on health facilities, health workers and patients." But the focus is on collecting data on attacks on health workers and not patients. Hence, WHO has no data on what percentage of patients face violence, the kinds of violence they face and by whom, compared to the copious data it cites on violence against health workers. The WHO section on "patient safety" has nothing on violence or sexual assaults of patients and it doesn't even contain the word "abuse," despite the availability of research done internationally on abuse or violence against elderly patients and children. It is only about making treatment safe by avoiding surgical errors, medication errors, diagnostic errors and so on [20,21].

As for sexual abuse or assaults on patients by medical professionals, even though there are no studies in India, internationally, there are several articles [22, 23, 24]. However, researchers note that the studies do not always characterise the nature of sexual assault or the proportion of sexual misconduct that involves patients. This is again in contrast with a huge number of studies on violence against health workers that are quite detailed and list the different kinds of violence, the sites of violence, the triggers and so on. The researchers also admit the possibility of significant underreporting as patients are often consumed by feelings of disbelief, guilt, shame or fear that they will not be believed "due to the significant power imbalance between physicians and their patients". A report found that even in the US, which is highly litigious, only 1.5% of the overall complaints to medical boards reached the formal hearing stage [25].

#### What needs to be done

To begin with, the violence that patients face has to be acknowledged, for which research and documentation are urgently needed. It would help to have a grievance mechanism like a well-publicised helpline number, such as 1098 for Childline, where



any patient or attendant can lodge their complaints. To encourage people to use it, there have to be extensive and regular public awareness campaigns to help patients, attendants, health workers and ordinary citizens identify the different kinds of violence patients might be subjected to and to educate them about patient rights. Health workers and support staff of a hospital need focused training to recognise the kinds of violence perpetrated on patients, their attendants or staff and on how to report and where to report such instances, with adequate protection for such whistleblowers [26, 27, 28]. Such heightened awareness and measures to facilitate reporting could help make health facilities safer for everyone, including health workers.

## Equity in access to safety in healthcare institutions

The absence of studies on the violence patients face also creates a one-sided narrative of health workers, especially doctors, as victims. This prevents the larger society and health workers themselves from acknowledging and addressing the casual everyday violence they unleash on patients and their families. Doctors, who are at the apex of any health system hierarchy, are filled with self-pity as they see themselves as overworked, under-appreciated and under attack. This is best captured in the statement of a young doctor during a group discussion: "The conditions that resident doctors in our country train under are horrible and it's ridiculous to expect compassionate socially sensitive doctors at the end of such a training period." While there is no disputing the poor working conditions of young trainee doctors, they do not seem to realise that the same can be said of patients also — the conditions under which patients get treatment in our country are horrible and it is ridiculous to expect compassionate, understanding and courteous patients in such conditions of care and from those at the receiving end of such misconduct. Yet, health workers hardly ever seem to register the appalling conditions of care that patients have to endure.

The social capital of doctors, who have outsize influence on policymaking compared to any other category of health worker, has ensured that 25 states have a separate law that prohibits violence against "medicare service personnel", but they want a central law [29]. There is no similar law at central or state level to protect patients. All that patients have managed to get, after much wrangling, is a legally non-enforceable charter of rights [30].

The heft of doctors can be gauged from how the national task force constituted by the Supreme Court to look into the safety of medical personnel (doctors and nurses) in a hospital has only senior doctors and no other health personnel, not even nurses [31]. The irony of ensuring safety only for doctors and nurses and no one else in a hospital was lost on the apex court and on the doctors. Though the hegemony of doctors over health policy is not new [32], it seems absurd to seek measures for the safety of only one section. If there is a law or a system to make health facilities safe spaces, it has to be about the safety of everyone within that space, including all health workers, support staff and patients.

The medical community has always opposed any sort of regulation. The lack of interest in having a safety law for health establishments that would cover all, including patients, equally, could stem from doctors being aware that they too could be held accountable under such a law for their (mis)behaviour or (mis)conduct towards nurses, patients and others. As the medical historian Dr Kiran Kumbhar points out, the "unique victim mentality, with the accompanying elitism and entitlement" of doctors has prevented them from taking any steps to curb the pervasive verbal, psychological, physical and sexual violence that patients, especially underprivileged patients, experience every day [33].

#### References

- 1. Times City Desk. Kolkata doctor death: Who is Sanjay Roy? Civic volunteer arrested in RG Kar hospital rape-murder case. *Times of India*. 2024 Aug 21[cited 2024 Sep 24]. Available from: https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/kolkata/kolkata-doctor-death-who-is-sanjay-roy-civic-volunteer-arrested-in-rg-kar-hospital-rape-murder-case/articleshow/112440685.cms
- 2. Jaiswal A. Doctors seek legislation to stop attacks by patients. *Times of India*. 2023 Sep 9[cited 2024 Sep 24]. Available from: https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/city/delhi/doctors-seek-legislation-to-stop-attacks-by-patients/articleshow/103523183.cms
- 3. Law and Patients blogsite. Violence against patients. A recently-created repository of incidents of violence, especially sexual violence, against patients. 2024 Sep 13[cited 2024 Oct 2] Available from: https://lawandpatients.in/violence/
- 4. Goodman O. Preventing patient abuse: Why abuse happens and how to stop it. IAHSS Foundation. 2020 Dec 1[cited 2024 Sep 24]. Available from: https://iahssf.org/assets/Preventing-Patient-Abuse.pdf
- 5. Drunk Doctor Assaults Female Patient | Hospital Management Issues Notice | Chattisgarh News. *Mirror Now.* 2022 Nov 10 [cited 2024 Sep 25]. Available from: https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=Y0Ts\_vWGxZE
- 6. Lyman GH, Kuderer N. Editorial. Financial toxicity, financial abuse, or financial torture: Let's call it what it is. *Cancer Investigation*. 2020[cited 2024 Sep 25]; 38(3): 139-142. Available from: https://www.tandfonline.com/doi/full/10.1080/07357907.2020.1735084
- 7. Indian Psychiatric Society (IPS) Task Force on Boundary Guidelines for doctors on sexual boundaries. Guidelines for doctors on Sexual boundaries, Version 3.4. 2019 Apr 3[cited 2024 Sep 25]. Available from: https://www.nmc.org.in/MCIRest/open/getDocument?path=/Documents/Public/Portal/LatestNews/Guidelines%20for%20doctors%20on%20Sexual%20Boundaries-03.04.2019.pdf
- 8. Royal College of Dental Surgeons of Ontario. How to recognise sexual abuse and boundary violations. [cited 2024 Sep 25]. Available from: https://www.rcdso.org/en-ca/Complaints-and-Investigations/sexual-abuse-protection/recognize-sexual-abuse-and-boundary-violations
- 9. Kurpad SS, Machado T, Galgali RB. Is there an elephant in the room? Boundary violations in the doctor-patient relationship in India. *Indian J Med Ethics.* 2010 Apr-Jun;7(2): 76-81. https://doi.org/10.20529/IJME.2010.029
- 10. Chervenak FA, McLeod-Sordjan R, Pollet SL, De Four Jones M, Gordon MR, Combs Adriann, et al. Obstetric violence is a misnomer. *Am J Obstet Gynecol.* 2024 Mar; 230(3S): 1138 S1145. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ajoq.2023.10.003
- 11. Lappeman M, Swartz L. How gentle must violence against women be in order to not be violent? Rethinking the word "violence" in obstetric setting. *Violence against Women*. 2021 Jun;27(8):987-1000. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077801221996444
- 12. Pickles C. Obstetric violence, "mistreatment," and "disrespect and abuse": Reflections on the Politics of naming violations during facility-based childbirth. *Hypatia*. 2023;38(3):628-649. https://doi.org/10.1017/hyp.2023.73



- 13. Grilo Diniz CS, Rattner D, Lucas d'Oliveira AFP, d'Aguiar JM, Niy DY. Disrespect and abuse in childbirth in Brazil: social activism, public policies and providers trainers. Reprod Health Matters. 2018; 26(53), 19–35. https://doi.org/10.1080/09688080.2018.1502019
- 14. Chattopadhyay S, Mishra A, Jacob S, 'Safe', yet violent? Women's experiences with obstetric violence during hospital births in rural Northeast India. Cult Health Sex. 2018 Jul;20(7):815-829. https://doi.org/10.1080/13691058.2017.1384572
- 15. Faheem A.The nature of obstetric violence and the organisational context of its manifestation in India a systemic review. Sex Reprod Health Matters. 2021;29(2):2004634. https://doi.org/10.1080/26410397.2021.2004634
- 16. Jain P, Singh K, Piplani S, Gulati S, Kour H. Beyond Scrubs: Understanding the Root Causes of Violence Against Doctors. *Cureus*. 2023 May; 15(5): e39559May 2023.https://doi.org/10.7759%2Fcureus.39559
- 17. Vento S, Cainelli F, Vallone A. Violence Against Healthcare Workers: A Worldwide Phenomenon With Serious Consequences. Front Public Health. 2020 Sep; 8: 57. https://doi.org/10.3389%2Ffpubh.2020.570459
- 18. World Health Organization. Factsheet. Abuse of older people. Geneva: WHO; 2024 Jun 15[cited 2024 Sep 15]. Available from: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/abuse-of-older-people
- 19. World Health Organization. Preventing violence against health workers. Geneva: WHO. [cited 2024 Sep 15]. Available from: https://www.who.int/activities/preventing-violence-against-health-workers
- 20. World Health Organization. Factsheets. Patient safety. 2023 Sep 11[cited 2024 Sep 24]. Available from: https://www.who.int/news-room/fact-sheets/detail/patient-safety
- 21. World Health Organization. Initiatives. Patients for patient safety. [cited 2024 Sep 25]. Available from: https://www.who.int/initiatives/patients-for-patient-safety
- 22. BMJ. Me Too Investigation. 2023 Jun [cited 2024 Sep 25]. Available from: https://www.bmj.com/me-too-investigation
- 23. Bismark MM, Studdert DM, Morton K, Paterson R, Spittal MJ, Taouk Y. Sexual misconduct by health professionals in Australia 2011-2016: a retrospective analysis of notifications to health regulators. *Med J Aust.* 2020 Sep; 213 (5): 218-224. https://doi.org/10.5694/mja2.50706
- 24. Clemens V, Brahler E, Fegert JM. #patientstoo: Professional sexual misconduct by healthcare professionals towards patients: a representative study. Epidemiol Psychiatr Sci. 2021 Jun 21:30:e50. https://doi.org/10.1017/s2045796021000378
- 25. AbuDagga A, Carome M, Wolf SM. Time to end physician sexual abuse of patients: Calling the US medical community to action. *J Gen Intern Med*. 2019 Jul; 34(7): 1330–1333. https://doi.org/10.1007%2Fs11606-019-05014-6
- 26. Rape, Abuse and Incest National Network (RAINN). Sexual abuse by medical professionals. [cited 2024 Sep 25]. Available from: https://rainn.org/articles/sexual-abuse-medical-professionals
- 27. Tuegel MS. How healthcare system can protect patients from sexual assault by providers. StatNews.com. 2023 Sep 7[cited 2024 Sep 24]. Available from: https://www.statnews.com/2023/09/07/doctors-sexual-assault-patients-health-care-system-protocols/
- 28. Torrealba J. Elder Mistreatment and Abuse in Hospitals and Healthcare Settings: Why We Should all be Concerned. *Medium.com*. 2023 Feb 16 [cited 2023 Sep 24]. Available from: https://medium.com/@jtorr13/elder-mistreatment-and-abuse-in-hospitals-and-healthcare-settings-why-we-should-all-be-concerned-689e05c2dc8d
- 29. PTI. IMA demands law to curb attacks on medical staff, wants 2019 bill revived. *Business Standard*. 2024 Aug 13[cited 2024 Sep 24]. Available from: https://www.business-standard.com/india-news/ima-demands-law-to-curb-attacks-on-medical-staff-wants-2019-bill-revived-124081300002 1.html
- 30. Ministry of Health and Family Welfare, Govt of India. Press Release: Charter of patients' rights. 2022 Feb 11[cited 2024 Sep 24]. Available from: https://pib.gov.in/PressReleaselframePage.aspx?PRID=1797699
- 31. Nagarajan R. Nurses, patients seek inclusion in task force for med staff safety. *Times of India*. 2024 Sep 5[cited 2024 Sep 24]. Available from: https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/nurses-patients-seek-inclusion-in-task-force-for-med-staff-safety/articleshow/113073350.cms
- 32. Agrawal D, Sharma P, Keshri VR. Who drive health policy agenda in India? Actors in National Health Committees since independence. *Dialogues in Health*. 2024 Jun; 4:100167. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dialog.2024.100167
- 33. Kumbhar K. First Opinion. What the doctors' protests in India are missing. StatNews.com. 2024 Sep 16[cited 2024 Sep 24]. Available from: https://www.statnews.com/2024/09/16/doctors-protests-india-violence-women-health-care/